(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
13 December 2010 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 


38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.
Visit of Director of the Hong Kong Observatory to Islands District Office


The Director of the Hong Kong Observatory (HKO) briefed the meeting of the work of the department and its relationship with the Islands District.


The Chairman and members gave their views and raised enquiries as follows:
a.
The Chairman asked whether the equipment of HKO was advanced and what factors would affect the accuracy of its weather forecasts. He commended HKO for its work and expressed his wish to visit the department in the future. 
b.
A member asked whether climate had changed in recent years, as he noted that typhoons usually traversed Hong Kong in the eighth month of the lunar calendar and that their tracks seemed to be different from those of the past. He made the enquiry because typhoons might have impacts on the arrangements of activities in the district. 
c.
A member proposed the setting up of weather station(s) on fishing boats to enhance the accuracy of weather forecast. 

d.
A member said that the information provided by HKO was able to meet the needs of the public and it was particularly important for residents of Islands District who depended heavily on ferry services.  She said that there were much climate changes in recent years and it was believed to be related to the emission of greenhouse gases. She enquired what an individual could do to mitigate climate changes.

e.
A member was concerned about the arrangements of publicizing typhoon signals, as typhoon seasons usually coincided with examinations and releases of examination results. He asked how HKO would co-ordinate with the Education Bureau in case of a typhoon so that schools could make preparations earlier. 
f. 
A member asked why the flood in Tai O in 2008 was particularly serious.


The Director of HKO responded as below:
a.
The equipment and technology of HKO was at an advanced level. It had participated in supporting the weather forecasts of major events, such as Shanghai Expo, Beijing Olympics and Guangzhou Asian Games. Hong Kong was situated near the Equator and thus subject to changes in weather. And also because of a lack of marine weather information, the accuracy of forecasts was sometimes affected. At present, the accuracy of weather forecasts was between 80 to 90% correct and HKO would strive to make it even better. The biggest obstacle and difficulty it faced now was the accurate forecast of rainstorm in the next hour or two. HKO basically could accurately forecast cold surges in the coming seven to ten days. For typhoon forecasts, it compared favourably with neighbouring regions. 
b.
The formation of typhoons was a result of many factors, and the situation was forever changing. Thus the paths of typhoon differed each year. Usually, typhoon season was from May to October, with September as the peak month. He proposed that outdoor activities should be avoided as much as possible during that period. 

c.
The setting up of weather station(s) on fishing boats
was technologically feasible. However, the cost of communication would be higher if it was far away from land. 

d.
The most important cause of global warming was the burning of fossil fuels. To alleviate its impacts, the government could adopt suitable policies, enterprises could use green technologies and the public could live an environmental life style, such as using compact fluorescent lamp and less air-conditioning. 
e.
When a typhoon was likely to affect Hong Kong, HKO would maintain close liaison with the Education Bureau. With the existing technology, there was still some degree of difficulty in accurately forecasting the track of typhoon in the next two to three hours. 

f.
The flood in Tai O in 2008 was particularly serious because of the combined effects of a high tide and a storm surge. A “serious flood alert system” had been devised for Tai O so that residents would be able to make preparations the earliest possible. 
II. 
Question on provision of public toilet near Central Pier



The representative of the Food and Environmental Hygiene Department (FEHD) said that various factors would be taken into account in provision of public toilets. They included whether there was land suitable for the purpose, public toilets already available in the vicinity, pedestrian flow and the nature of its activities, etc. At present, there were two FEHD public toilets near Central Pier, one at Man Yiu Street to the east and the other at Man Fai Street to the west. Public toilets were also available inside the various ferry piers and the shopping malls inside the International Finance Centre nearby. After conducting on-site inspection, the department considered that there were adequate public toilets in the vicinity of Central Pier and it would continue to monitor the situation. 


The Chairman and members gave their opinions as follows:

a.
The Chairman enquired whether there were less public toilet facilities around Central Pier, compared with other piers. He said that apart from availability of suitable land, environmental and sanitation issues had to be taken into account. 
b.
A member said that there were many pedestrians in the area near Central Pier, but there was no public toilet from piers no. 4 to 6. Members of the public would likely miss buses after they returned from the nearest toilets. She thus hoped that public toilet facilities would be provided for the convenience of residents and tourists. 
c.
A member said that piers no. 4 to 7 were the busiest piers but there was no public toilet. He thus hoped that public toilets would be provided to help boost tourism. 


The representatives of FEHD responded that the public toilet facilities around Central Pier were adequate compared with other piers. It was only a five-minute walk to the nearest toilets. Passengers could also use toilets on the ferries and in the piers. 
III.
Question on road signage in Tung Chung


The representative of the Transport Department said that design of traffic signs of Lantau South, Discovery Bay and New Development Ferry Pier had been completed and that the Highways Department was manufacturing the signs and would conduct installation in due course. At the end of the previous month, the Transport Department jointly conducted on-site inspection with a district council member to study the feasibility of installing road traffic signs of Yat Tung Estate. As for the problem of tree branches blocking traffic signs, the Transport Department had immediately related the problem to the Highways Department once it was informed, and the latter would conduct tree trimming as soon as possible. The Transport Department would install traffic signs indicating the directions of Tung Chung North and Man Tung Road to improve the traffic signs in Tung Chung as a whole, and the Highways Department would be asked to assist in the follow-up. 


The Chairman and members raised enquiries and gave their opinions as follows:

a.
The Chairman asked how long it would take for the department to handle the problem of tree branches blocking traffic signs.

b.
A member enquired when the installation of traffic signs would complete.

c.
The Vice-chairlady said that Tung Chung was constantly developing and that facilities were being completed one by one. She therefore hoped that the Transport Department would install corresponding traffic signs. She said that there were complaints from members of the public that traffic signs in Tung Chung were not clear enough. She hoped that the department would take a leaf from the practice of Tsuen Wan District and make improvements. 

d.
A member said that lorry drivers reflected to him that traffic signs in Tung Chung were not clear enough. He proposed the installation of signs indicating the direction of Tung Chung Development Ferry Pier.


The representative of the Transport Department responded as below:
a.
Based on past experiences, it would usually take about a week for the Highways Department to trim tree branches blocking traffic signs.

b.
Preliminary design of altering the traffic sign at Yue Tung Road to indicate the direction of Yat Tung Estate had been completed. The Transport Department was studying the proposal of installing/altering two other signs. Public consultation would be conducted after the completion of preliminary design. Installation of these signs was expected to be completed in 2011. 

c.
The Transport Department would take into account opinions given by members. 
IV.
Question on service quality of MTR Tung Chung Line


The Chairman said that the MTR was not able to attend the meeting and that members had been given its written reply.


The Vice-chairlady was strongly dissatisfied and deeply regretted with the MTR for failing to attend the meeting. She was not satisfied with the reply given by the MTR. She said that during peak hours, some trains would terminate at Tsing Yi Station and passengers would have to wait for four to eight minutes for the next train to Tung Chung. Although the MTR had said that it had increased the frequency of trains departing from Tung Chung to Central, she observed that trains were still very crowded during peak hours and thus she had reservation about the data of passengers provided by the company.  She urged the MTR to provide details of timetable of trains of the Tung Chung Line in Tung Chung Station again, and also the time of the next departing train on an electronic board. She pointed out that there were many people at the Tung Chung Station during peak hours and holidays. She therefore urged the MTR to open the staircase near exit “A” to divert pedestrian flows so as to prevent accidents from happening. 


A member said that on the meeting held on 3 January 2008, she had proposed that the MTR should be included as one of the organizations to be regularly represented at the meeting. She hoped that the proposal would be taken into consideration again in the next term of Islands District Council. With the increase in populations in Tung Chung and Discovery Bay, the Tung Chung Line had become very busy and that two and a half ticket gates at Sunny Bay Station were not sufficient. She therefore urged the MTR to increase the number of ticket gates at Sunny Bay Station. 



A member requested the MTR to provide the actual number of passengers, instead of proportionate figures. He also said that the timetable of a train in four to eight minutes was not acceptable. Instead, the MTR should ensure that within the period of two hours, a certain number of trains would be provided. 
V.
Question on O Tsai breakwater at Yung Shue Wan, Lamma Island


The representative of the Marine Department said that the department was not responsible for the repair and maintenance of the breakwater at issue, and that it should belong to the relevant engineering department(s). As far as he understood it, the question of extension of the said breakwater was discussed in 2005/06, but there was no follow up. 


The Chairman said that although the number of fishing boats operating in the Islands District was decreasing, relevant department(s) should still take into account the request of the residents, and study ways to improve the breakwater. 


A member said that a fishermen’s organization reflected to her that the breakwater was at the risk of collapsing as a result of disrepair.  They worried that fishing boats might be damaged in case of typhoons. 


Another member said that there were more than twenty fishing boats at Lamma Island. The O Tsai breakwater was built in the 1950s by residents making use of materials provided by the government. After more than fifty years of buffeting by wind and rain, there was an urgent need for repair. He hoped that the Marine Department would provide assistance and advice. 


The representative of the Marine Department reiterated that the department was not responsible for the repair and maintenance of the breakwater at issue. He asked the Islands District Office to assist in liasing with the department(s) concerned. 



The Vice-chairlady enquired which government department should be responsible, if it was not the Marine Department. She said that if the breakwater could not protect fishing boats at typhoons, the livelihood and safety of fishermen would be jeopardized. She hoped that department(s) concerned would follow up on the matter. 
VI.
Question on ambulance service in Discovery Bay


The representative of the Fire Services Department (FSD) said that: 
a.
according to the performance pledge, 92.5% of ambulances responding to emergencies should be able to arrive at the scene within the 12-minute target response time. In the previous year, 652 calls from Discovery Bay were able to arrive within 12 minutes out of a total of 704, and the percentage was 92.6%. The other 52 responses failed to meet the target time. In 2009 and 2010, the FSD handled 59 calls monthly from Discovery Bay on the average, i.e, about 2 cases per day. 
b.
Usually, there was one fire engine posted at Discovery Bay Fire Station. If it was engaged, the control room of FSD would deploy another one from nearby areas to the Station to stand by. Thus it was not correct to say that there was only one fire engine serving Discovery Bay. 
c.
Statistics showed that in terms of the 12-minute target time, the FSD did very well in Discovery Bay, particularly in 2009 when 93.65% of responses met the performance pledge. In terms of the fire engine of Discovery Bay Fire Station meeting the 12-minute target time, it was close to 100%. 



Another representative of FSD said that if another emergency or serious incident occurred when the fire engine from other areas was on its way being deployed to Discovery Bay Fire Station, the first-responder who had received advanced ambulance aid training would be sent to the scene, and the fire engine would also be redirected to the scene. 


A member enquired the causes of the 52 cases in which the target response time was not met and the time the ambulances arrived.


The representative of FSD said that it usually took ambulances from Tung Chung 12 minutes to arrive at Discovery Bay, and if the ambulance was deployed from some other areas, it would take even longer. Other causes, such as failure of giving accurate address on the part of the caller, traffic congestion resulted from accidents and some other environmental factors, would also affect the time of the ambulance arriving at the scene. 


A member asked if it was possible for ambulances from Tung Chung or Penny Bay to be deployed to Discovery Bay to stand by when the one at Discovery Bay Fire Station had already been engaged, so as to minimize the possibility of failing the 12-minute target time. 


The representative of FSD reiterated that it was already in practice. 

VII. 
Question on bus service complaint in Discovery Bay



A member cited the recent accident involving residents’ coach at Tung Chung as an example and said that coaches in Discovery Bay were even more crowded. She said that at first no standing was allowed on coaches of Discovery Bay, but later 43 standees were allowed, causing inconvenience to passengers and compromising safety. She showed the meeting photos to illustrate her point. 


The representative of the Transport Department said that he and colleagues had conducted an unannounced visit to Discovery Bay on 8 December. During the hour of observation starting from around 4:30 pm, three coaches departed from Discovery Bay to Sunny Bay. There were many passengers on the coaches, but there was no overloading. The department would continue to follow up and report results to the Traffic and Transport Committee. 


The representative of the Discovery Bay Transit Services Limited emphasized that the company strictly required drivers not to allow overloading as it would jeopardize passengers’ safety. He suggested that any evidence of violation should be handed over to the Transport Department or the police. He said that the photos shown only revealed the front part of the coaches and were not solid proof of overloading. He further said that frequencies of the Sunny Bay and Tung Chung Line coaches had been increased in the previous few months, and that more staff and coaches would be deployed to enhance coach services connecting outside districts during peak hours. 


A member said that representative of the Transport Department and representative of Discovery Bay Transit Services Limited had both failed to respond to the enquiry. She had repeatedly reflected the problem of crowdedness over the years but the situation persisted. It would jeopardize passengers’ safety and sometimes caused disputes between drivers and passengers. She hoped that the Transport Department would reveal the mechanism of issuing licenses for residents’ coaches and that related to their carrying capacity. 



Another member was concerned that at peak hours, there were many students taking coaches. The schools bags they carried would compound the problem of overloading and he queried the suitability of the carrying capacity of more than 70 passengers. He was also concerned about the safety of Cheung Tung Road and thus urged the Transport Department to improve the coach service concerned, based on safety reasons. 


The representative of the Transport Department said that the department would conduct vehicle examination before determining the carrying capacity, both in case of franchised or non- franchised buses. For residents’ coaches, residents and the service providers should arrive at a consensus and then submit the consensus to the Transport Department for approval.


A member said that it was very difficult for residents to set up an owners’ corporation in Discovery Bay and then conduct negotiation with service providers. She said that she had found coaches overloaded when she conducted observation on 27 April 2010. She further said that drivers were acting in accordance with instructions of the company and thus the latter was the source of the problem. 


The representative of the Discovery Bay Transit Services Limited said that the company would take the initiative to communicate with residents and to understand their needs and to enhance their services. 

VIII. 
Question on meeting procedure of the Traffic and Transport Committee



The member who was the Chairman of the Traffic and Transport Committee (T&TC) explained his handling of the discussion in question. He said that at the T&TC meeting held on 22 November 2010, he had terminated the speaking of the person immediately as his speech allegedly involved personal attack. In his Chairman’s brief, there were two items to be discussed under the section of “AOB (Any other business)”. He also asked other members of the meeting if they would like to raise any further matters. As two groups of people presented two letters to the meeting to demand the introduction of taxi services into Discovery Bay, he considered it necessary to inform members of the contents of the submission. There were also members who strongly demanded that the issue be discussed at the meeting. He had terminated the discussion and proposed that the item be discussed at the IDC meeting. 


  The Chairman said that a member had submitted her written opinions on agenda items 9 and 12, as she could not attend the meeting and she had authorized another member to read out the opinions. 



The member who raised the enquiry said that according to the agenda of meeting she had in hand, there were no other matters to be discussed. She then read out the member’s opinions. 



A member said that as a member of the IDC, he was duty-bound to reflect the opinions and demands of residents to the meeting. He respected the efforts on the part of the member of Discovery Bay. On this particular issue, he needed to reflect opinions of residents who requested the introduction of taxis and coaches. 



A member said that at the T&TC meeting, she had reflected the opinions both of those who supported and objected to the proposal. She cited the incident occurred at the end of October in which she was surrounded by a group of people and was threatened. She suspected that there were some people pulling strings behind the scene and the matter had been reported to the police. She further said that she herself was impartial on the issue. 


With pursuant to clause 13(2) of the IDC Standing Orders (IDC SO), the Chairman was of the view that there were emergency or unforeseen circumstances that made the adjustment of the order of the business on the agenda item and the inclusion of an item in the agenda necessary. However, the discussion would be more fruitful if relevant information could be provided to the members in advance. He concluded that the T&TC meeting and the Secretariat had not breached the IDC SO but advised members to be more alert and properly follow the procedures in future.  

IX. 
Question on proposed provision of FEHD market and cooked food centre in Tung Chung



The representative of the FEHD said that in accordance with the revised Hong Kong Planning Standards and Guidelines, the department would conduct a holistic and objective assessment in determining the demand for public markets. It would take into account of various planning criteria and standards, and conduct surveys on financial viability and study market survey results. Each individual case would be assessed on its own merits. Factors such as the combination of the population, the needs of the community, the supply of public and private market facilities in the vicinity, and the number of retail shops and their distribution in the area etc., would all be taken into account to ensure that public resources would be utilized properly. A report of the Audit Commission in 2008 pointed out that financial viability was a factor to be taken into account in planning of markets. A report of the Public Accounts Commission of the Legislative Council stated that 500 million dollars were used annually to operate public markets. As such future markets had to fulfill the requirement of serving the public effectively, or else there would be no justification for its expensive construction and operational costs. There were currently two markets operated by The Link and five other supermarkets. There were also 150 licensed food premises in Tung Chung, excluding those at the airport. The FEHD therefore believed that there was sufficient service of the kind in Tung Chung, and that it had reservation about the financial viability of new markets and cooked food centre and it had no plan for their construction at present. 


A member said that rents of markets of The Link were expensive and shop owners had no other alternatives. He believed that new markets would not affect the interests of consumers, residents and shop owners. The community needed diversified consumption patterns and levels to meet the demand of different sectors of the public. He thus urged the government to take into consideration of the proposal. He objected to the FEHD’s consideration of referring to market prices in determining the rents of market stalls, as it would cause food prices to rise and affect livelihood.
X. 
Question on changing the usage of carpark in Yat Tung Estate



The representative of The Link said that the company had appointed a consultant to conduct a feasibility study of changing the usage of carpark in Yat Tung Estate. The Link would take into consideration a number of factors, including land use and building restrictions, the costs of changing of usage, town planning restrictions, structure of the carpark building, the total costs, future revenues in relation to capital investment, social benefits to the housing estate, whether there would be organizations willing to rent the venue and their affordability. If work was to be carried out, the total area of reconstruction would have to be determined first. The number of organizations taking up the venue and their usages, the ancillary facilities needed, costs of reconstruction and changing land usage had to be determined next. When the above was confirmed, The Link would conduct an internal financial viability study and considered submitting application to relevant government departments for changing land usage. Based on preliminary studies, the company would consider rebuilding part of the No. 1 Carpark in Yat Tung Estate for use of voluntary / social welfare agencies. However, the final decision of implementation or otherwise would depend on the fulfillment of various conditions and the result of the overall financial study. Currently, five social welfare organizations had indicated their interests in renting the converted spaces and the Social Welfare Department (SWD) was assisting to contact more suitable agencies to rent the future venue, so that the conversion plan could go ahead as soon as possible. 


Members gave their opinions as follows:

a.
A member welcomed The Link’s conversion plan, which would make good use of vacant spaces for the provision of a variety of social services. He hoped that SWD would try its best to assist and that The Link would start procedures such as planning and changing land usage in sync earliest possible, so that agencies interested could confirm their intentions. He also suggested that the existing off-course betting (OCB) centre at Yat Tung Estate could be moved to the converted spaces in the future, so that the air quality in its present location could be improved.
b.
The Chairman asked which organization/ department was responsible for the management of the existing OCB centre’s location, and that it should take measures to improve the air quality there. 

c.
A member said that members of the council had put forward the proposal of converting the usage of the carpark as early as intake of occupants of the housing estate. He hoped that the plan could be implemented soonest possible. He concurred with the previous member’s proposal of moving the existing OCB centre. He asked how other agencies could contact The Link if they were interested in renting the future venue and suggested that relevant information be provided to these agencies in due course. 
d.
The Vice-chairlady welcomed The Link’s conversion plan and she concurred with the member’s opinions about the OBC centre. She also said that the Hong Kong Jockey Club (HKJC) was not aware of the conversion plan. For future commercial tenants of the venue, she suggested that high-end shops be avoided as much as possible to lessen the financial burden of residents. 



The representative of The Link further responded as below:
a.
The Link had been actively studying the proposal of altering the usage of the carpark and had been contacting various agencies to discuss renting matters. As long term planning was involved, relevant agencies had been taking prudent consideration. The company would study various options and would put the plan into practice as soon as possible.
b.
The Link held a positive and open attitude in regard to the moving of the OCB centre. In determining the site of OCB centre, usage of nearby shops was a factor to be considered. 

c.
The Link was responsible for the management of the existing OCB centre’s location. However, it was not a non-smoking area and thus the company could only urge people not to smoke there.

d.
Five agencies, including some from Tung Chung, had indicated their interests in renting the future venue. Other interested parties could contact the management office of Yat Tung Shopping Centre.
e.
The Link would focus on the conversion plan of the No. 1 Carpark at present as it was furthest away from residences. Conversion plan of the No. 3 Carpark would be considered in the second phase when members’ opinions would also be taken into account. 



A member further said that as far as he understood it, the HKJC considered that the existing OCB centre at Yat Tung Estate was not satisfactory and it was willing to consider alternative sites. He had jointly studied the conversion of No. 3 Carpark with students of the School of Architecture of the Chinese University of Hong Kong and submitted papers to The Link.



The representative of The Link said that he would contact the HKJC to find out its stand on moving the OCB centre. 


The Chairman hoped that The Link would take into account opinions given by members and maintained contact with members’ concerned. 

XI. 
Question on introducing taxi service to Discovery Bay



The representative of the Transport Department said that the department had to take into account factors such as the geographical location of Discovery Bay, its traffic and road design, etc., in determining whether taxi should be introduced. Roads in Discovery Bay were private roads and thus consensus had to be reached with HKR International Limited (HKR) which managed the roads. 


Written opinions of a member who could not attend the meeting were read out. Besides, a member also read out a letter from a resident of Discovery Bay who urged the meeting not to pass any resolution about the issue and let the Owners’ Committee of Discovery Bay to make decision when it would be given more information in the future. 



A member said that she was the only district council member representing Discovery Bay and that relatively speaking she had a better understanding of its situation. She said that the application of introducing taxi was one and the same with introducing coaches and had to be jointly considered. She also queried that after dropping off passengers at hotels and in the commercial areas in the north, there were no ancillary facilities to connect passengers to their homes. She also worried whether the roads in Discovery Bay were adequate for use of coaches. She then made use of computer slides to illustrate the results of voting of the Owners’ Committee on the introduction of taxis and coaches. She understood that residents needed taxi services and she was supportive of the proposal, but the issue was that the developer did not proffer a holistic proposal. She proposed that Rehabus be introduced immediately for the convenience of residents and next to study the connection of taxi services, ie., connection between taxi stations and residences. The last step would be studying the control of coaches. She urged the developer to introduce coaches immediately to benefit residents.


The Vice-chairlady was concerned about the personal safety of members in carrying out public duties and she hoped that the police would follow up. She was skeptical of some of the figures provided about the percentage of residents supporting and objecting to the proposal. She asked Chairman to rule on whether the procedures of the November T&TC meeting were in order or not. As a member had raised concern in her written opinions about fruit baskets members received in a previous year, she asked the Chairman to rule on whether follow-up was necessary.  


The Chairman reiterated that during the discussion on item 9 of the agenda, he had made a ruling about the procedural matters of the November T&TC meeting. He asked members not to dwell on the written opinions of the member and instead concentrate on discussing the agenda item. 



A member opined that the procedures of the November T&TC meeting were illegal. 



A member enquired whether the application of introducing taxis and coaches had to be considered jointly, and when the Transport Department received the application. 



The representative of the Transport Department said that it received the application in 2009 and was currently studying whether the two requests had to be considered jointly. 



A member said that she respected other members giving their views but she stressed that Owners’ Committee had better understanding of the situation. 


Members gave their views on whether the matter should be decided by the Owners’ Committee or T&TC of IDC and asked the Chairman to give a ruling. 



The Chairman said that the issue fell within the jurisdiction of T&TC and should be handled by the committee and its working group. 



In response to a member’s enquiry of when the department would finish its studying of the proposal, the representative of the Transport Department said that they had been communicating with the HKR all along and was currently waiting for some further information from the company. 



The Chairman concluded that the issue would be followed up by the T&TC and its working group, and he urged the Transport Department to take into account opinions given by members and residents. 
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